S O U T H  W O O T T O N  P A R I S H  C O U N C I L
Minutes of a Meeting held at 7pm on Tuesday, 10th May 2016 

In the Parish Council Meeting Room, Church Lane, South Wootton
1. TO ELECT A CHAIRMAN FOR THE ENSUING YEAR AND TO SIGN THE DECLARATION:

Mr Price asked members for nominations for a Chairman for the ensuing year. Mr Jordan proposed that Mr David Price continue in his role as Chairman of the Parish Council, this was seconded by Mrs Gotts, there being no other nominations this was unanimously agreed.  

2. TO ELECT A VICE CHAIRMAN FOR THE ENSUING YEAR AND TO SIGN THE DECLARATION:

Mr Price thanked the other Councillors and asked for nominations for the role of Vice Chairman. Mr Smallwood proposed that Mr Ivan Jordan continue in his role as Vice Chairman, there being no other nominations this was seconded by Mr Price and unanimously agreed. 
The Declarations of Acceptance of Office were signed.
3. PRESENT: Mr D Price, Mr I Jordan, Mr D Steward-Brown, Mr J Smallwood, Mr M Narborough, Rev D Tate, Mrs M Albinson, Mr P Bland, Mrs T Banks, Mr A Evans, Mrs D Gotts, Mr R Williamson, Mr K Reynolds, Mr S Scales, Mrs T L Cornwell (Parish Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Clerk). 
APOLOGIES: Mr H Hofmeister, Borough Councillor Mrs E Nockolds and Borough Councillor Mr N Daubney and County Councillor Mr J Law

4. MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING: – 12th April 2016, these were proposed as a correct record by Mr Jordan, seconded by Mr Smallwood, with two abstentions all other members were in favour and they were signed by the Chairman.

Mrs Banks informed members that the Borough Council has decided to cease its funding of the Citizens’ Advice Bureau; she said that whilst the CAB has been offered rooms to use, the current office is set to close.

Mr Price expressed his disappointment with the decision and members felt that Mrs Cornwell should seek further clarification of the matter. Members agreed that the Parish Council should contact Cllr Daubney at the Borough Council asking for clarification and expressing its disappointment with the decision.

(Clerk’s Note: Reference - circulated email 12th May 2016).
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MINUTES OF PARISH ASSEMBLY: - 15th April 2016, with two minor amendments, these were proposed as a correct record by Mr Jordan, seconded by Mr Smallwood, with two abstentions all other members were in favour and they were signed by the Chairman.

It was confirmed that the minutes of the Parish Assembly would be put on to the Parish Council website.

5. DECLARATION OF INTERESTS: – Mrs Banks and Mr Smallwood both declared an interest as they are both Allotment Tenants.
Mr Smallwood referred to the minutes of the 12th April 2016 and commented that when matters regarding South Wootton in Bloom are discussed, members of SWiB should ensure that they declare their interests.

Mr Price spoke regarding the clearance work and planting in the Sensory Garden. He stated that the area is within the Churchyard and is ultimately the responsibility of the Parish Council.

At the previous meeting it had been suggested that the Church may be willing to contribute towards the planting work should there be a shortfall in funds put forward by South Wootton in Bloom.

Mr Price confirmed that whilst carrying out the planting, some slabs had been found just beneath the surface, he said that he had informed Jonathan Dossetor regarding the situation who arranged for a local builder, Mr Dave Farr to remove them at a cost of between £200 and £250.

He said that due to the cost of the removal of the slabs, the Church do not feel that they would be able to contribute towards the purchase of any plants for the area at this time.

Mr Price suggested at the previous meeting that if the work runs over budget perhaps the Parish Council may be prepared to pay for the shortfall. 

Mr Price said that the request he made was for a one off contribution and not an enhancement to the Grant. 
After discussion, members felt that the matter should be discussed if and when the £150.00 budget from South Wootton in Bloom is exceeded.

Comment was made that South Wootton in Bloom is not part of the Parish Council, it was said that the organisation is no different to any other within the Parish.
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Mr Price said that South Wootton in Bloom contributes greatly to the well being of the Village, it was felt that without the contribution made by South Wootton in Bloom, the Village would not look like it does.

Mrs Gotts added that the Grant provided by the Parish Council goes nowhere towards the funding of what SWiB do.

Mr Reynolds said that there are other areas where money could be spent for the benefit of the Village and its residents, such as Bus Shelters on Grimston Road.
Mr Jordan stated that the cost of a Bus Shelter can cost between £4,000 and £5,000.

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that the matter of Bus Shelters on Grimston Road has been discussed by the Assets Committee and is in hand.

Rev Tate stated that South Wootton in Bloom do a great job within the Parish and should be applauded for all their hard work.
6. QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC: – None present 
7. REPORTS FROM THE BOROUGH AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS: 

Borough Councilor Nockolds: No Report 

Borough Councilor Daubney: No Report 
County Councillor Law: No Report 
8. REPORTS FROM THE COMMITTEES:

Assets – Mr Narborough informed members that the date of the next Assets Committee meeting has been changed from 1st June 2016 to 8th June 2016. All members were happy.

Quote from CGM Ltd: Mr Narborough referred to the last meeting and the proposal to obtain quotes from CGM Ltd to carry out various grass cutting, strimming and hedge cutting within the Parish.
He said that an updated quote had been requested to reflect the reductions to the frequency of cuts.
Mr Narborough stated that the new quote had been received from CGM Ltd for £675.00 for the reduced number of cuts.
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He stated that the quote had been accepted by Mr Price and Mr Jordan and confirmed that CGM Ltd has already started carrying out the work.
Cemetery Gates: Mr Narborough spoke regarding the black Cemetery gates and said that they were in need of repair. He explained that they would need to be sand blasted and re-galvanised.
After brief discussion, Mr Narborough proposed that the Parish Council should obtain a quote from Hodgsons’ Forge to carry out the work; this was seconded by Mr Jordan with all members in favour.

Members agreed that the matter should be put in the programme to be periodically checked.
Village Hall Toilets: Mr Narborough spoke regarding the cleanliness of the Village Hall Toilets. He explained that both he and Mr Bland had been to the Village Hall to look at the situation, following a recent complaint. 

Mr Narborough stated that he was disappointed to find a toilet roll holder hanging off the wall and the toilet seats loose.

He also said that all three toilets were in need of a good clean and had not been cleaned properly for several weeks.

Mrs Cornwell said that she was surprised to hear that the toilets were in such a poor condition, she said that Mr Walker is very proud of the Village Hall.

Mrs Cornwell explained that currently a temporary cleaner is being employed to cover Maternity leave. 
She said that Mr Walker has been working with the temporary cleaner and has provided him with a structured sheet of priorities.

Mr Smallwood pointed out that when the temporary cleaner was appointed; satisfactory references had been sought and obtained. 
It was said that if the situation does not improve the way forward may be to contract out the work. 

After discussion it was agreed that the situation needs to be rectified immediately.

Mrs Cornwell said that she would speak to Mr Walker and the temporary cleaner with a hope that the situation will improve.
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Members agreed that if the situation does not improve by the end of May 2016, the cleaning of the Village Hall should be put out to contract for one year until Ellen returns to work from Maternity leave in May 2017. 

Parish Office – Broken Gate: Mrs Kirby confirmed that B & B Engineering have been asked to provide a quote to repair the broken gate at the Parish Office.

Litter Bins: Mr Reynolds explained that in October 2015, he had been asked to assist the Parish Handyman with the emptying of the Parish Litter Bins each Friday.

He said that following the redundancy of the Handyman post, he had continued carrying out the role.

Mr Reynolds explained that he is due to go on his annual holiday at the end of May 2016 and asked if any other Parish Councillor may be willing to cover the period which he is away.
After discussion, Mr Scales kindly offered to empty the Litter Bins on 27th May 2016 and Mr Williamson kindly offered to empty the Litter Bins on 3rd June 2016.

Mr Smallwood felt that a permanent solution needed to be found.

Mrs Cornwell stated that she would ask Mr Wally Lucas, the Litter Warden if he would consider taking on the role.

(Clerk’s Note: Mr Lucas will take over the Parish Litter Bin collection from 10th June 2016).
Finance – Mr Jordan stated that at this time of year, the Parish Council looks at and goes through the Annual Return.
He confirmed that this is currently with the Auditor and would be addressed at the next meeting in June 2016.
Planning – Chairman: Mr Narborough referred to the Planning Committee minutes and noted that Mr Price had temporarily taken on the role of Chairman of the Planning Committee.

Mr Price stated that during the Planning Committee Meeting he had indicated to members that as he is currently heavily involved with various Planning matters, he was happy to volunteer for the role on a temporary basis, with the role being taken over permanently by someone else in a year’s time. 
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NHS Meeting – Knight’s Hill: Mr Price referred to the Planning Minutes of 25th April 2016 and confirmed that he and Mrs Cornwell had attended a NHS meeting which had been arranged at Knight’s Hill on 20th April 2016 to allow discussions with the developers.

Mr Price explained that Camland Development Ltd had arranged the meeting and Mr Paul Belton, Mr Mike Lee and Mr Ed Saunders had attended along with representatives from three local Doctor’s practices (St James’ Medical Practice, Southgate’s and the Woottons Surgery).

Mr Price said that Sharon Gray from NHS England was also present at the meeting and had made it clear that NHS England is against the siting of a new Health Care Centre at Knight’s Hill. It was said that an additional 10,000 patients would be needed to justify this.

It was confirmed that NHS England are in favour of expansions and feels that this is the right way to progress.

Mr Price stated that St James’ Medical Practice has gone quite a distance towards relocation, to a site at Edward Benefer Way. It was said that two sites are being considered, one at Kilham’s Way and the other, a preferred site on the other side of Edward Benefer Way, close to the hoops and the old Police House. 

Rev Tate enquired what would happen to the existing Wootton’s surgery.

Mrs Cornwell said that the situation would stay the same; she added that whilst there is no room to expand the Wootton’s Surgery, a further two or three consulting rooms could be supplied.  

Rev Tate said that this must happen; he felt that there must be enough surgeries for people to attend.

Mrs Cornwell said that St James’ Medical Practice hopes to start its relocation in two years; she said that the building will be modular and would be built in stages taking five years to complete.

It was thought that a Planning Application may be expected in September 2016.

Mrs Cornwell said that after attending the meeting, she felt it was clear that NHS England knows what medical provision they want and where it will be sited.
Five year supply of housing sites across the Borough:  Mr Price informed members that the Borough Council has announced that it believes it has a 5 year supply of deliverable housing sites across the Borough. 
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This means that planning applications for housing development will once again be considered using local planning policies set out in the Local Development Framework (LDF)/Local Plan. 
He said that the issue of 5 year supply will be thoroughly tested at the forthcoming Public Inquiry at Heacham, due to be held between 17 – 24 May, with the Inspector due to produce his report in early-mid July. 
Knights Hill Development: Mr Price informed members that Henry Bellingham has arranged a meeting with Mike Lee, Land Consultant of Mintridge Consulting Ltd and his colleague, Paul Belton on Tuesday 31th May 2016.

Mr Price confirmed that he would be attending the meeting.

South Wootton Opposing Over Development- SWOOD: Mr Price informed members that he would also be attending a meeting arranged by Mr David Goddard on 6th June 2016.
He said that at the inquiry it was clear that the Borough Council was supporting 300 new dwellings on the land to the west of Hall Lane and 600 new dwellings at Knights Hill.

He stated that when Camland had indicated a figure of 700 new dwellings at Knights Hill it had come as a surprise.

Comment was made that the Borough Council had to agree to the numbers stated, as the Inspector had said that the Local Plan had to state “a minimum of” in the document.
Mr Price confirmed that he would attend the meeting to reiterate the Parish Councils position.

9 Acre Field: Mr Price informed members that a new plan/layout for the site had been received. He explained that the plan showed 25 new properties with a mix of 2 bed bungalows, 3 bed terraces, 3 bed semi detached properties as well as some 4 bed detached properties.

In addition provision had been allowed for five affordable dwellings and an area for additional overflow Car Parking.

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that South Wootton Village Hall has been booked by Engage Planning for Wednesday 25th May – 4.15pm to 8.30pm for the Public Exhibition. 
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Community Infrastructure Levy Consultation: Mr Price confirmed that Mr James Alflatt at Bidwell’s has kindly produced a response on behalf of the Parish Council regarding the Community Infrastructure Levy consultation.

It was said that this would be emailed to all Parish Councilors.
Gas Leak at Castle Rising Road/Grimston Road: Members commented that the gas works are still ongoing. 

Leslaw, Nursery Lane:  Mr Narborough spoke regarding the abuse he had received when he had approached one of the contractors working at the property, asking them not to park their works vehicle on The Green.

Mr Narborough said that it had been agreed at the Planning Committee that he would draft a letter to the builders saying that this was unacceptable behaviour.

Mr Narborough explained that rather than write a letter he had spoken to the builders and the matter has been resolved.  
Comment was made that the property has a slate roof, unlike any others in the area.

It was said that all the properties along Nursery Lane are different in character.

Policy – Mr Smallwood confirmed that no meeting had been held. 
9. REPORTS FROM OTHER COMMITTEES:

Infant School – See attached
Junior School – Mr Smallwood spoke regarding the Junior School and confirmed that the idea that all Primary Schools would become Academies has been abandoned.
Rev Tate asked what the views of the Governors are.

Mr Smallwood said that at the last meeting it was felt that it was inevitable that the school would become an Academy.

Comment was made that the school is currently judged on the SATs results; however it was felt that it should be judged by the value added from start of school to finish.

Rev Tate commented that no one on the Parish Council has children currently attending the schools.
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He felt that the Parish Council should get younger people interested in joining the Parish Council by some kind of co-option.

Wootton Park – Mrs Gotts reported that she had been elected as Vice Chairman of the Wootton Park Committee; she said that Mr Will Border is the Chairman and he is extremely enthusiastic and keen to raise funds.

Mrs Gotts reported that a Quiz Night is scheduled to take place at the Village Hall on Friday 20th May 2016.

A “200 Club” is also being established at a cost of £2 per month (paid annually by Direct Debit - £24 per year).

Mrs Gotts stated that fund raising will improve the quality of Wootton Park.

Mrs Gotts informed members that she and Mr Border had met recently to walk around and look at the trees at Wootton Park, including the North and South Wootton strips.

She said that she is aware of Mr Border’s thoughts regarding the trees.

Finally, Mrs Gotts said that the Wootton Park Committee is short of a South Wootton Village Representative; she said that this person has to be a non Parish Councillor. 

South Wootton in Bloom – Mrs Gotts confirmed that all members had received a copy of the SWiB minutes.
She said that volunteers have been busy with the planting of summer bedding.

Mrs Gotts reminded members that some fund raising events have been planned; she said that South Wootton in Bloom will be having a stall at the Craft and Plant Fair on 21st May 2016 on the Tuesday Market Place and a stall will be held at the South Wootton Village Fete. 

Himalayan Balsam – Mr Price reported that the invasive plant, Himalayan Balsam is spreading in the area of land owned by Barker Brothers at the rear of Thetford Way.
He asked Mrs Gotts if this was something that the SwiB volunteers would consider removing.
Comment was made that the land is privately owned.
Mrs Cornwell informed members that she has written to Barker Brothers in the past to advise them of the problem.
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10. CORRESPONDENCE: – As per circulated list.
Newsletter: Mr Price informed members that the next Newsletter is due for distribution in June 2016. He asked if anyone has anything to be included could they please inform Mrs Cornwell.
11. ACCOUNTS: –Agreed, as per circulated lists. 
Bank balances as at 29.4.2016
Community Account
      

     
  119,853.56
Step saver a/c
                 
      
             0.00
Treasury Deposit                                                                      130,000.00
Total                                                                                       £249,853.56
There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 8.45pm.

12. NEXT MEETING: 7.00pm on Tuesday, 14th June 2016, in the Parish Council Meeting Room, South Wootton.
14th June 2016                                                                                Chairman
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